The Friends of Osterley Park

A Supporters Group for the National Trust

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting

held on Wednesday 13th May 2015 

in the Old Brewhouse, Osterley Park
Present:  Committee members John James (Chairman), Douglas Craik, Margaret Friday, Patricia James, Joan Mound and John Stacey and 19 Members.  
John James welcomed everyone to the AGM.

1. Apologies for absence
1.1. Ian Conacher (President) and Audrey Conacher, to whom the meeting sent their best wishes; David Baldwin, Patricia Foley, Anne White, Maisie Williams and Jacqueline Wills

2. Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 14th May 2014
2.1. Proposed by Pat Herod, seconded by Patricia Barrett, the minutes were agreed nem con as a true and accurate record of the meeting.

3. Annual report presented by the Chairman on behalf of the Trustees
3.1. John James said he would like to start by saying that 2014 had been a very busy year for the Friends.  Membership had increased.  As a charity the Friends’ main purpose was to support the work of the National Trust and its programme of conservation and improvement at Osterley Park and House.  

3.2. An exciting programme of activities had been arranged and had been well supported.  Gratitude was expressed to the Trips Group led by Douglas Craik, with Patricia Barrett, Peter Bush, Rita Ford, Margaret Friday, Pat Herod, James Law, Angela Lynskey, John Stacey and Barry Pyle.  There had been visits to Standen, Ickworth, Romney Hythe & Dymchurch Railway and Smallhythe, Bekonscot Model Village and Nuffield Place, Living Rain Forest and Grey’s Court and Canons Ashby.  One more person was needed to help organise a trip and anyone interested should talk to Douglas.
3.3. The Friends’ holiday in September had been based at the University of Birmingham Conference Park at the Edgbaston Campus and included visits to Croome Court, the Severn Valley Steam train to Bridgnorth,  Dudmaston, the Back to Backs in Birmingham, Attingham Park,  Wroxeter Roman City and to Northampton to visit a Charles Rennie Macintosh designed house.  Barrie Pyle and Douglas were thanked for arranging the holiday.

3.4. London visits, once again ably organised by Wei Hei Kipling, had been to the British Library exhibition “Georgians Revealed”, the Museum of London with a guided tour of the Roman Gallery, the Anaesthesia Museum, Kenwood, the National Portrait Gallery, Moor Park, Apothecaries Hall and the Royal Institution.

3.5. The Friends’ visit to the Old Farmhouse, courtesy of Patrick and Christine Howard, had taken place in June last year.  The gardens had been at their best and the visit had been greatly enjoyed by all who attended.

3.6. At the first coffee morning of the year, in January, held in the Brewhouse, the speaker had been Neil Cole giving an overview of 2014; March had been a tour of the Jersey Loan items;  April was Douglas Craik with a moving talk on the story behind the Borough Road War Memorial;  in June John Stacey talked on “Covers and Spreads” showing his exceptional photographs from past newsletters;  in July Andy Eddy had given an update on the garden; September was Sheena Dickson on her exciting role as Sports Development officer; in October Ellie Jones, the newly appointed House and Collections Manager had given a presentation on her background from working as a National Trust volunteer to becoming a staff member at Newton House, Dinefwr;  and in November there had been Kelly Wood, Events Manager on her role and “all things Christmas at Osterley”.
3.7. The Autumn Reception had been held on the 2nd October when the speaker had been Nic Durston, National Trust Assistant Director (Operations) London and South East Region.  He had given a very good update on London properties.

3.8. The Friends had had stalls at the St. Mary’s Church Osterley Summer Fair in June, Osterley Park and House weekend and Isleworth Fair at the Isleworth Public Hall in December, and there had been a lot of interest in both the Friends and Osterley Park generally.
3.9. A  Teddy Bears parachute jump, organised by Douglas, had been held during Osterley weekend in June but the poor weather had resulted in a very low number of visitors.  However both children and adults (and their bears and other animals who jumped) had enjoyed the experience!
3.10. Changes had taken place.  Wei Hei Kipling had announced that she wished to step down from her roles as Editor of the Newsletter and organiser of London Visits.  Thanks were recorded to her for all her efforts over the years, which had been greatly appreciated.  Gratitude was also expressed to Douglas Craik who had taken over as Editor of the newsletter and to Margaret Friday who was now responsible for London visits.  New members were needed to serve on the committee and Friends were asked to consider whether they could help and have a word with the Chairman.  The newsletter, published four times a year was an important means of communication with members.   Douglas now sent the newsletter out by email to members who had indicated that they would like to receive it electronically, and they received it in colour.  John Stacey was thanked for his exceptional photographs and Margaret Friday for her fascinating articles.  

3.11. A close link had been kept with the National Trust as a supporter group.  In May Douglas had attended a meeting of the National Trust London Centres Associations and Friends Groups Local Networking Forum and a Treasurers’ meeting, and John had attended a forum in November.  There was a belief that stronger links between all bodies should be encouraged, together with regular communication, such as the exchange of newsletters and news of events.
3.12. John said that he had attended meetings of the Osterley Forum.  The forum had been formed by Neil, with staff and representatives from volunteers attending, and met regularly throughout the year.  

3.13. Michael Doran had continued to represent the Friends on the Hounslow Community Network.  He had also been involved in the Neighbourhood Forum proposal which had been submitted to Hounslow Council.  Michael had been working on a website for the Friends, which would both help communication and promote the Friends.

3.14. John said he would like to thank his fellow Trustees for their support: Douglas as Vice-Chairman, Treasurer, organiser of the 100 Club, leader of the Trips Group and now Newsletter Editor, Wei Hei as our past newsletter editor and London Visits organiser, John Stacey our photographer, Margaret Friday our article writer and now London Visits organiser, Michael Doran our link to the Hounslow Community Network Group and for his work on our new website, Joan Mound for her support at meetings and in manning our event stalls and Patricia as our secretary.   He also thanked thanked Ian Conacher, President, who took a great interest in all that the Friends do.   John thanked Neil for his support and his attendance at committee meetings, and his team for all they did at Osterley Park and House.  Lastly, John said he would like to thank all the members for their continued support. 

4. Presentation of certified accounts for year ending 31st December 2014
4.1. Copies of the accounts had been distributed.  Douglas said that income came from three main activities.  Membership subscription, the biggest source of income, was up by 13% due to the increase in the cost of subscriptions.  Members’ activities were up nearly £1,600, 100 Club was up a little due to increased shares, coffee mornings down a little, day coach trips nearly doubled to about £1,000 due to the high level of bookings.  The holiday had raised over £1,000.  London visits income was down.

4.2. Donations from the public for the buggy, which was appreciated by visitors, had been £100 up.  Income from the teddy bear jump had been down, due to bad weather.  General donations were up a little.  Gift Aid income had nearly doubled.  Total income had been £7,359.12.

4.3. Douglas said that there were two types of expenditure, operating costs and donations to the National Trust.  Overall operating costs were up some £250: newsletter costs were down a little, but general costs had been up some £200, mainly due to the reprint of the Friends leaflet following the increase in the membership subscription and new membership cards, both of which would last several years.  Expenditure included materials for flower growers (£785.66 against £450.20 in 2013), battery cars maintenance (£486 against £250.49 in 2013) and buggy maintenance at £618.  £5,644.66 had been transferred to the National Trust Supporters Group Donation Account, where it would not incur tax, to be held there on behalf of the Friends and which the Friends could use for donations at any time.  In the previous year there had been a donation of £2,700 to Osterley Park for the Jersey Loan Interpretation and only £113 had gone to the Supporters Group Donation Account.  

4.4. Douglas said that there were some 250 members, some of whom were joint members.  The biggest cost was the newsletter and joint members received only one newsletter.  50 members took the on-line newsletter.  Some members (volunteers) collected their newsletters at the House, some had the newsletter delivered by hand and the rest were sent by post (which incurred an extra cost of £2.50 p.a.).

4.5. 114 subscriptions were made by standing order and 109 members had signed up to gift aid.  

4.6. Vivienne Lavender said that she liked to receive the newsletter by post and she asked whether those who received it in this way should pay a little more.  Douglas said that the committee had not discussed this.  Next time the membership subscription was increased consideration could be given to those who received the newsletter on-line not being liable to the increase.  When the subscription had last been increased, it had taken a long time to get the replacement standing orders correct.
4.7. The adoption of the certified accounts was proposed by Peter Bush, seconded by Margaret Prior and agreed nem con.
5. Election of Trustees
5.1. Under the constitution, members could elect between six and ten trustees to serve for the next year.  All the Trustees, apart from Wei Hei Kipling, were prepared to stand for re-election.  Peter Bush proposed and the following were elected, nem con:  Douglas Craik, Michael Doran, Margaret Friday, John James, Patricia James, Joan Mound and John Stacey.  The Chairman reiterated that new members to join the committee would be welcome.

6. Appointment of Independent Examiner of the Accounts
6.1. Patricia Barrett was proposed by John James, seconded by Joan Mound and appointed nem con.  Patricia said that the funds of the Friends were in very safe hands.  She was thanked for her work.

7. Any Other Business
7.1. There was no other business.

8. 100 Draw
8.1. The first draw of the 2015/16 season was made, with prizes of £20, £40 and £100.
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